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 ADVISORY NO. 464 
 
 
 TOPIC:  AG ISSUES PHARMACY BENEFITS OPINION 

 

The Texas Attorney General has issued his opinion regarding the status of pharmacy benefit 
managers after January 1, 2011. The opinion was requested by the Commissioner of Workers’ 
Compensation to try to clear confusion over the status of pharmacy discounts in light of the 
Legislature’s 2007 mandate in HB 473 that informal or voluntary networks must become 
certified as health care networks on or after January 1, 2011 in order to provide contractually 
discounted fees. 

The Commissioner asked that the AG address two specific questions. First, the Commissioner 
asked whether a workers’ compensation insurance carrier may, after January 1, 2011, contract 
with health care providers to pay for a “prescription drug, medicine, or other remedy” at a lower 
fee rate than the fee rates allowed under the Texas Department of Insurance, Division of 
Workers’ Compensation's fee guidelines. If so, the Commissioner asked whether insurance 
carriers may contract with informal or voluntary networks, as defined by TEX. LAB. CODE ANN. 
§413.0115 to obtain those contractual agreements. 

The AG has concluded that “sections 408.027, 408.028, and 413.011 of the Texas Labor Code 
do not establish a minimum allowable rate at which workers’ compensation insurance carriers 
may pay for a prescription drug, medicine, or other remedy.”  

In addition, the AG determined that “a workers’ compensation insurance carrier may contract 
with a workers’ compensation health care network to obtain a contract with a health care 
provider to pay for a prescription drug, medicine, or other remedy at negotiated rates that are 
permitted by law.” 

These twin conclusions may raise as many questions as they resolve.  

In his opinion, the AG wrote: 

We have not found any statute that mentions a minimum rate for prescriptions 
under the Texas workers’ compensation system, nor did any of the many briefs 
we received in this matter purport to identify such a law. Because we are unaware 
of a statute that identifies a minimum allowable rate, we must interpret the 
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guidelines in order to determine whether there is a minimum allowable rate. . . . 
[W]e conclude that there is not a minimum allowable rate under the guidelines.” 

The AG also wrote: 

Neither the Labor Code nor Insurance Code defines the adjective 
“medical,” but both codes use it to define other terms in a way that 
indicates it describes a physical treatment or condition. . . . Because 
entering into a contract would not physically treat an injured worker, 
entering into a contract could not be a prescription medicine or service. . . 
. Therefore, although a [workers’ compensation health care network] must 
not provide prescription medication or services, an insurance carrier may 
enter into a contract with a WCHCN to obtain a contract with a health care 
provider to pay for prescriptions at a negotiated rate after January 1, 2011. 
 

We have appended the AG’s full opinion to this advisory. You can find the Commissioner’s 
opinion request to the AG at: 
http://www.oag.state.tx.us/opinions/opinions/50abbott/rq/2010/pdf/RQ0891GA.pdf.  

If you have questions regarding this issue, please contact Steve Tipton, James Sheffield or 
Bobby Stokes in our office. 

 










